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Committee on the Promotion of Racial Harmony

Notes of the meeting on 24 April 2007
Attendance


Chairman: 
Mr Donald Tong, Deputy Secretary for Home Affairs (1)


Member:
Ms Raees Begum Baig 


Mr Manohar Chugh


Mr James Arthur Elms


Mr Khan Muhammad Malik


Mr Sem Lim Njauw



Ms Devi Novianti



Ms Vandana Rajwani



Mr Muhammed Javed Shahab



Mr Buddhi Bahadur Thapa



Mr Saeed-Uddin, MH



Ms Wong Wai-fun, Fermi


Dr Yung Pui-yip, Paul


Ms Esther Chan (Labour Department)


Mr Ching Wai Hung (Education and Manpower Bureau)



Mrs Angela Wong (Information Services Department)


Ms Shirley Chan (Race Relations Unit, Home Affairs Bureau)

In Attendance :



Mr Raymond Tang (Chairperson, Equal Opportunities Commission)


Ms Ip Ling Bik (Education and Manpower Bureau) (for Item 2 only)

  
Absence with apologies:



Ms Aruna Gurung


Mr Amarjeet Singh Khosa



Ms Annie Lin



Ms Adrielle Panares, MH



Ms Li Wan-in (Home Affairs Department)

Welcoming remarks


The Chairman welcomed all to the meeting, in particular Mr Tang of Equal Opportunities Commission (EOC) who attended the meeting for the first time.  To step up communication between the two bodies on racial matters and to pave way for the implementation of the Race Discrimination Bill, the Chairman said Mr Tang or his representative would be in attendance in future meetings of the Committee.


Item 1 – Confirmation of the notes of discussion on 16 January 2007
1.1
The notes of meeting on 16 January 2007 were confirmed.
Item 2 – Education support for Non-Chinese speaking (NCS) students 
2.1 At the invitation of the Chairman, Ms Ip gave members a briefing on the various support measures implemented or under planning to support the NCS students.  She said the information leaflet on education support for the NCS students issued in the major ethnic minority languages and the bilingual parent information package introducing the local education system and educational support services for NCS students tabled at the meeting were newly produced for distribution.  EMB had uploaded them in the webpage for “Education Services for NCS students” (http://www.emb.gov.hk/ncs).  She further confirmed that the parent information package would be translated into major ethnic minority languages and should be available by the end of this year.

2.2 Ms Ip and Mr Ching then updated members on the latest support measures for the NCS students as follows –
(a)
Designated schools: in the 2006/07 school year, 10 primary and 5 secondary schools had been designated to enhance the learning and teaching for the NCS students particularly in the Chinese Language through intensive on-site support to these schools.  Each designated schools was provided with a special grant at a rate of $0.3M per annum for a period of two school years to arrange programmes to support the learning and teaching of their NCS students.  EMB would consider extending the support to other schools, if necessary;

 (b)
School-based Chinese Language curriculum: a supplementary guide on the teaching of Chinese Language to NCS students would be developed under the umbrella of the central Chinese Language curriculum framework.  The guide would advise on the selection of key learning targets and principles of selecting relevant materials and contexts.  It would be available for consultation by the end of this year;

(c)
Training programme for teachers: a university had been commissioned to provide training programme for Chinese Language teachers in the designated primary schools.  The programme would start in May on a pilot basis for a period of two and a half years;

(d)
Chinese Learning Support Centres: EMB had commissioned a local university to run Chinese Learning Support Centres from April 2007 onwards.  The Centres would be operated in the premises of the designated schools to provide on-site remedial support to the NCS students as well as supporting the Chinese Language teachers to develop teaching resources;

(e)
Summer bridging programme for primary school students: starting from summer 2007, the 4-week summer Bridging Programme currently confined to incoming NCS primary 1 entrants would be extended to cover also NCS students proceeding to Primary 2, Primary 3 and Primary 4;

(f)
Alternative Chinese language examination: starting from this year, NCS students who wished to attain alternative qualifications in Chinese could participate in the General Certificate of Secondary Education (GCSE) (Chinese) examination in Hong Kong.  In general, a Grade D or above attained in GCSE                                                                                 examination would be considered as satisfying the corresponding subject results requirement at Grade E in the Hong Kong Certificate of Education Examination for the purpose of meeting the Hong Kong Advanced Level Examination entry qualification.  On the other hand, EMB had been discussing with the UGC-funded institutions to consider accepting alternative qualifications in Chinese for university admission;

(g)
Vocational training: Out of the 13 dedicated programmes planned by the Vocational Training Council (VTC) for NCS students in the current academic year, 6 programmes offering about 100 places had commenced.  The VTC would meet with the ethnic minority groups to assess the training needs of the NCS students and demand for such tailor-made programmes.  The Employees Retraining Board, the Construction Industry Training Authority and the Clothing Industry Training Authority were prepared to arrange courses in English subject to the actual demand reaching a critical mass.  The contact points of these institutions were made available to the secretariat for circulation to members; and

(h)
Workplace Chinese Programme: EMB had commissioned the Standing Committee on Language Education and Research (SCOLAR) to develop a Workplace Chinese Programme to enhance the employability of NCS adults.  SCOLAR had started the initial research and intended to form a focus group comprising members of ethnic communities and employers to discuss the course details and Qualifications Framework.

2.3
Issues raised by members and EMB representatives’ responses were set out below:

(a)
Some members said due to the small number of designated schools, some NCS students had to choose schools far away from their residing school nets.  Ms Ip explained that NCS students had equal right of access to all public funded schools like the local students.  The objective of having designated schools was to centralize the support of EMB through a network of core schools to better serve the needs of the NCS students. Parents could seek the updated information on school places from the relevant regional education offices. She agreed to reflect the concern to the regional education offices and keep the Committee informed of the situation;
(b)
Some members asked about the concrete measures to support non-designated schools which had also admitted NCS students.  Ms Ip pointed out that a support network for schools with NCS students had been established for sharing of good practices, learning and teaching materials, etc. with the designated schools.  Furthermore, to further understand the integration of NCS students in the school community, EMB had commissioned a local university to conduct a three-year longitudinal study which would track the development and adaptation of these NCS students;

(c)

Some members asked EMB to elaborate further on the Chinese Learning Support Centres.  Mr Ching said that student support programmes after school and during holidays would be offered to NCS students of Secondary 1 to Secondary 5 in designated schools with a view to helping them in the learning of Chinese Language.  Relevant learning and teaching materials would be developed. Professional support for Chinese Language teachers of secondary designated schools would also be offered.   EMB was liaising with the service provider on the details;
(d)

Most members considered parental support essential to the learning of their children in schools.  Members asked if there was any support to facilitate parents to understand the school circulars / notices and their children’s adaptation to school life.  Ms Ip said EMB had been appealing to the NCS parents for support to let their children start learning Chinese at the pre-primary stage to facilitate adaptation when proceeding to primary schools.    In this regard, a briefing session on the pre-primary education voucher scheme for the NCS parents was organised on 13 February 2007. Bilingual school circular templates had been uploaded onto EMB’s homepage for easy reference of schools.  She advised that parents might take more initiative in communicating with teachers so that they could be kept informed about their children’s progress in school;

(e)
A member said it seemed that there was not much support for secondary school students.  Ms Ip reiterated EMB’s support measures such as the intensive on-site support for secondary designated schools, the Chinese Learning Support Centres, administering of GCSE(Chinese). For other secondary schools with NCS students, EMB had built up a structured school network of mutual support and sharing of good practices.  More than 50 schools had joined the network system.  An experience sharing session for schools would be held on 18 May 2007 and members of the Committee as well as those in other relevant Forums would be invited.  The Chairman remarked that members could make good use of this opportunity to communicate with these schools on issues of mutual interest; 

(f)
A member asked what was the latest position regarding the acceptance of alternative qualifications in Chinese by the UGC-funded institutions.  Ms Ip said university admission was a complex issue given the autonomy enjoyed by universities in student admission and different design of the local and overseas examinations in Chinese, such as GCSE, General Certificate in Education (GCE) and International General Certificate of Secondary Education (IGCSE).  This notwithstanding, EMB had been liaising with the universities to see if the latter could exercise more flexibility for NCS students pursuing the local curriculum by accepting alternative qualifications in Chinese;

(g)
A member asked about the support for newly arrived NCS students.  Ms Ip referred members to page 16 of Parent Information Package and highlighted the Initiation Programme and Induction Programme which were being offered to help the newly arrived NCS students cope with adjustment problems and learning difficulties; and

(h)
A member opined that EMB had developed a local curriculum for students to participate in the Hong Kong Certificate of Education Examination (HKCEE).  Nevertheless, EMB did not plan to have an alternative Chinese curriculum for students to participate in the GCSE.  Instead, an avenue for attaining alternative qualifications in Chinese, i.e. administering of GCSE(Chinese) in Hong Kong, had been offered.  This inconsistency might amount to indirect discrimination. Ms Ip pointed out that the curriculum framework and public examinations were two separate issues.  EMB encouraged those who were able to attain Chinese Language proficiency comparable to their local counterparts to take the Chinese Language paper in the HKCEE and the future Hong Kong Diploma for Secondary Education.  For those who would prefer to attain alternative qualifications in Chinese could sit for other overseas examinations such as GCSE, GCE, and IGCSE.
2.4
Some members expressed the following concerns/suggestions and EMB took note of such –
(a)
some members cast doubts on the Government’s experimental approach in introducing support measures and urged EMB to come up with a comprehensive strategy to address the problems of low academic attainment, high drop-out rate in schools, and low self-esteem of the NCS students particularly the late starters;
(b)
some teachers in mainstream schools were not qualified to teach Chinese as a second language; and

(c)
intensive support should be offered to students at Primary 1 to 3 to enhance their learning of Chinese language at an early stage.

2.5
The Chairman thanked Ms Ip for attending the meeting and EMB to attend again as and when appropriate to brief members on development of the support measures.

Item 3 –  Matters arising from the meeting on 16 January 2007
3(a)
Sunday Cultural Programmes – Culture in Motion: Ms Chan (HAB) said 11 members formed a working group and met on 5 February and 21 March to discuss how best to take the project forward.  It was agreed that the seventh event of the series – ‘Culture in Motion: A Celebration of Racial Harmony’ – would tentatively be held on 9 December at Southorn Playground.  The working group would meet in May again to consider the programme and publicity campaign.  
(b)

Equal Opportunities (Race) Funding Scheme 2006/07: Ms Chan (HAB) reported that the 2007/08 Funding Scheme was launched on 19 March and a briefing for interested organisation was held on 2 April.  A total of 49 applications were received and the secretariat was preparing translation and background analysis.  The meeting agreed that, similar to last year, members belonging to organisations which had submitted funding applications should be excluded from the Vetting Committee so as to avoid conflict of interest.  The Secretariat would invite eligible members to form the Vetting Committee to examine all applications on 6 June.
(c)
Race Discrimination Bill: The Chairman said that the Bills Committee met on average once every two weeks and had held a public hearing in March to receive representations from stakeholders.  He said members interested in knowing the latest development could browse various papers prepared by the Administration for the Bills Committee and notes of meeting on the Bills Committee’s homepage.  The Bills Committee was still scrutinizing the Bill and might not be able to complete its work within this legislative session.

Issues raised by some members and the Chairman’s and Mr Tang’s (EOC) responses were set out below:

(i) Some members said the Bill was incompatible to relevant overseas jurisdictions and some commentators were preparing proposed amendments to the Bill.  Members asked whether the Government would turn down these proposed amendments.  The Chairman said the Government had thoroughly considered and, where justified and appropriate, taken on board suggestions made by stakeholders during the consultation in drafting the Bill.  The Government would carefully examine any proposed amendments but it had a duty to balance divergent interests of different parties and ensure that the provisions in the Bill were clearly defined so as to minimize the risk of potential litigations that would pose unnecessary burden and disruptions to the community.  Some members disagreed that unnecessary litigations would occur given the fact that EOC had taken out only a few lawsuits in the past and most complaints EOC received were resolved through conciliation.  A member fully supported the exclusion of legislative provisions which would risk abuse;
(ii) A member asked whether the Bill was too ‘conservative’ to provide minimal protection to ethnic minorities.  The Chairman explained that the proposed legislation aimed to afford effective safeguards for people of all races, both the mainstream and ethnic minorities, against racial discrimination;
(iii) Some members opined that the Bill had been watered down because “Government Functions” was not included as a separate area of protection as in Sex Discrimination Ordinance (SDO), Disability Discrimination Ordinance (DDO) and Family Status Discrimination Ordinance (FSDO).  The Chairman said that the Hong Kong Bills of Rights Ordinance already prohibited Government from undertaking racial discrimination acts.  The major problem at present was the lack of legislation against racial discrimination in the private sector and individuals.  Given the complexity of circumstances relating to racial discrimination, inclusion of “Government functions” in the Bill would cause major uncertainties and would render serious challenges to the Government’s governance in various areas such as policy decision, allocation of resources, and provision of facilities should they result in different treatment to people of different races despite the fact race was not a factor;
(iv) A member asked Mr Tang whether small employers would be subject to hardship if the proposed three-year grace period was dropped from the Bill.  Mr Tang said that EOC should be mindful, as an independent regulator, not to participate in controversies involving government policies that were the subject of legislative deliberation in order to avoid impact on its impartiality when implementing the proposed law.  At the suggestion of the Chairman, he said that it would take time for small employers to adapt to the new law and make all necessary preparation to comply with it.  In this connection, EOC would prepare a series of Code of Practice in laymen terms to help small employers understand their obligations.  He envisaged three years was reasonable and sufficient taking into account that the Code of Practice would be prepared after the Bill’s enactment.
The Chairman supplemented that EOC would draft the Code of Practice in consultation with stakeholders before submitting to the Legislative Council for negative vetting.  He further said that the grace period of three years would begin after enactment of the Bill rather than its commencement date;
(v) A member asked Mr Tang whether the Code of Practice in various areas would be prepared at the same time.  Mr Tang said the Code of Practice would be prepared in one area after another.  He told members that since the Code of Practice would link situational descriptions to the text of the law, EOC could not start the preparation in the absence of a general agreement among stakeholders on the scope of the law and its intended coverage; 
(vi) Some members asked why the Government had not proceeded with the amendments to the existing anti-discrimination ordinances in spite of recommendations by EOC.  Mr Tang agreed that EOC had submitted a list of proposed amendments to the Government and so far these had not been much progress.  However, he said the delay had not materially affected implementation of the existing laws; 
(vii) To follow the discussion at the last meeting, Ms Chan (Labour Department) confirmed that they provided free employment services to all job-seekers irrespective of their ethnicity or race and all job-seekers might find jobs through direct application to the employers.  The Labour Department, therefore, did not maintain separate statistics on the number of job-seekers and job placement by ethnic origin.  Nevertheless, they were examining how best that they could collect the relevant data and compile such statistics; and

(viii) Ms Chan (HAB) confirmed that a copy of the minutes of the last meeting was submitted to the Bills Committee on 12 February.
Item 4 – The preparation work of the Equal Opportunities Commission for the enactment of the Race Discrimination Bill
4.1
Mr Tang said that EOC was actively engaged in the preparation work for the enactment of the Bill, which included -
(a)
meetings with Consulates General, NGOs and ethnic minority groups to understand the needs and problems faced by the ethnic minorities;

(b)
establishing links with Consulates General to explain ways to address concerns of ethic minorities; in particular, the provision of translation services;

(c)
organising cultural sensitivity training for EOC staff; and

(d)
including the promotion of racial harmony in the existing publicity activities, such as docu-drama, radio programmes, publication, photo competition and so forth.

4.2
Some members asked what was the promotional strategy to raise awareness of ethnic minorities’ entitlements under the existing three ordinances.  Mr Tang said that a comparatively low percentage of complainants (42 complainants) whose names were non-Chinese lodged complaints with the EOC for the years from 2001 to 2006.  He agreed additional cooperation with NGOs and ethnic minority groups should be made to strengthen the public education for ethnic minorities.  He appealed to members to apply for the EOC funding programmes to help ethnic minorities to better understand their rights under the existing ordinances.
Item 5 – Any other business
5.1 A member asked what was the forward timetable of the Bureau’s publicity campaign on racial harmony.  The Chairman said the Unit had earmarked reserves to continue the existing publicity campaign on racial harmony.  Given the complexity of the Race Discrimination Bill, there was no further plan to promote the Bill through general publicity but HAB would continue to explain the Bill to public through participation in forums and meetings as and where necessary.

5.2 A member said a temporary religious institution (Assembly Hall) was in operation in Kam Tin, Yuen Long and its operator was in a reviewing process with the Town Planning Board (TPB).  He alleged some villagers pressed the TPB to reject the operator’s application with a view to stopping Muslim’s appearance in the neighbourhood.  The Chairman asked the member to provide further details to the secretariat for consideration.
Item 6 – Date of Next Meeting

6.
The next meeting was tentatively scheduled for July 2007.
Race Relations Unit
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